
pendent variables. The violators scored higher than the students on the driving behaviors scale
with t ð139Þ ¼ 2:14, p < :05. The violators also scored higher than the students on the seven-item
attitude scale, with t ð139Þ ¼ 3:10, p < :01. The violators scored higher on the summated type-A
behavior pattern items, with t ð139Þ ¼ 3:40, p < :01.

Independent sample t-tests were also conducted on the summated scores for agreeableness,
conscientiousness, and neuroticism. Although the mean responses for the violators were less than
the mean responses for the students (indicating lower levels of both agreeableness and consci-
entiousness which was consistent with expectations), these differences were not statistically sig-
nificant. Mean responses for neuroticism were higher for the violators than for the students, which
was consistent with expectations, but this difference was not significant.

Independent sample t-tests were also conducted on the single items dealing with self-rated
driving skill, and self-rated aggressiveness. For the item dealing with driving skill, there was no
significant mean difference, although the violators did report less driving skill. There was no
significant difference in self-ratings of aggressiveness. Means and standard deviations for all of the
variables reported above, compared across samples, are found in Table 5.

Chi-square tests of independence were conducted to compare additional driving-related char-
acteristics. As expected, respondents from sample one reported a greater number of traffic cita-
tions v2 ð5;N ¼ 141Þ ¼ 24:36, p < :01. There were no significant differences between respondents
from the two samples regarding arrests for DWI or DUIs, self-reports of driving after consuming
alcohol or utilizing a controlled substance, or self-reports of driving after taking a prescribed
medication. There were no significant differences regarding the types of vehicles driven, or the
amount of personalization of those vehicles. There were also no differences in responses regarding
their support for passage of FHB 373.

3.1. Additional results

Males and females responded differently regarding their support for passage of FHB 373, v2

ð1;N ¼ 141Þ ¼ 7:93, p < :01, with males tending to report no support, while females tended to
support the measure. Then investigating within samples, females within the student sample reported
significantly lower driving skill than did males, with t ð90Þ ¼ 3:38, p < :01 and a mean difference of

Table 5

Descriptive statistics comparing two samples

Variables Sample 1 (violators) Sample 2 (students)

Mean SD Mean SD

Driving behaviors (10 items) 19.25 6.15 17.21 4.87

Driving attitudes (7 items) 17.29 4.71 14.96 3.98

Type A behavior pattern (8 items) 19.46 4.71 16.81 4.21

Agreeableness (10 items) 37.81 7.5 39.77 6.78

Conscientiousness (10 items) 36.88 6.78 37.86 6.73

Neuroticism (10 items) 27.60 9.83 26.67 8.81

Driving skill (1 item) 7.52 1.92 7.98 1.45

Aggressive driving (1 item) 4.69 2.16 4.48 2.22

Note: N ¼ 48 for violators, N ¼ 93 for students.
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